Governing Body 06/07/15                                                                                     GB 14-15/6

FEDERATION OF STOKE HILL SCHOOLS 

MINUTES of the MEETING of the FULL GOVERNING BODY 

Held at Stoke Hill Infant School on Monday 6th July 2015 at 6.15 p.m. 

PRESENT:  Jamie Sullivan (Headteacher SHJS), Sarah Mackay (Headteacher SHINS), Vanessa Newcombe (Chair); Kristine Vaaler, Carol Finning, Bex Ryan, Peter Holland,  Ric Crocker, Claire McKimm, Mais Attia, Maria Escribano, Lena MacFarlane, Lucie Hinton,  Dianne Goodwin (Clerk)

Also present: Roy Souter, Alison Kenney, Jo McCarthy

14-15/6.1 Welcome and Apologies

Apologies accepted from Liz Hill, Andrew Page and John Turnbull

14-15/6.2 Resignation of Governor

     Co-option of new Governors

Vanessa said that Greg Richmond had resigned from the governing body because of work commitments. She said she had already written to him to thank him for all his hard work as a Governor. 

Vanessa said that the two unsuccessful candidates from the recent Parent governor election had been contacted to see if they were willing to fill the two vacancies for Co-opted governors. Details of the skills and expertise they could provide had been circulated previously. Both had said they were willing to be considered. Vanessa proposed that they be both accepted. This was seconded by Kristine and accepted by all. James Corbridge and Helen Lewis then joined the meeting.

Vanessa welcomed them both to the meeting. She said that the Governing Body was now full which was to be applauded as a number of schools in Exeter and Devon were struggling to fill Governor vacancies. She said that she felt the Governing Body possessed a good range of skills and it also had good links with both the school and the local community.
14-15/6.3 Inclusion

Vanessa said that Governors should not rely solely on the HT report for information about the school. One of the topics that had been discussed frequently was the work of the Inclusion Team which had been set up in September 2014 and worked across the Federation. The last meeting of the Governing Body decided to invite members of the Inclusion team to talk about their work.

Alison Kenney gave a brief overview of the work of the team. She said that the team met weekly to discuss those children who had needs and to monitor action plans. These needs could be medical, social, physical and educational. Alison said the team also worked to make sure that they kept up to date with any changes and also networked with staff from other schools to share best practice. Alison said that the class teacher would explore all options to help a child identified as having needs in a particular area.  If there was no progress then the Inclusion team would consider using the services of an outside agency such as Child Psychologist. She said that problems arose when trying to use a service where provision was not available quickly enough, e.g., Educational Psychology. She said there was a lot of paperwork involved and there were also problems getting other agencies to complete the initial referral form. This was often the case when a child had medical needs and the delays often had a knock on effect in getting funding and support for the child. She said once the DAF1 form had been registered there would be follow up meetings to monitor progress.

Jo McCarthy said that she felt that one of the strengths of the Inclusion team was being able to follow a child/family through from Foundation to Junior School. She said that the sharing of knowledge and expertise across both schools had also helped.

Vanessa said that she had heard that Devon had problems in retaining qualified Social Workers. Jo said she was not aware of this. Jo said that she had written to the Head of Social Services when she was not satisfied with the service provided. She said that there was no access to Child Psychology Services at present because of staffing shortages. Kristine asked if a refund could be obtained if no service was available. Alison said she was looking into this. She added that there were also problems in obtaining access to Mental Health Services as there was an 8 month waiting list.

Jo said that one of the major stumbling blocks was that Virgin Health Care who provided health services for children were not engaging in filling in DAFs. She explained that this had replaced the Red Book which was given to every newborn child. There is a general problem of no other agencies willing to be the key leader in DAFs, leaving the work to schools.

Alison and Jo were thanked for their work. They left the meeting

14-15/6.4 Declaration of Pecuniary Interest

James is an employee of Devon County council

Maria has been involved in preparation of plans for extension to the After School club. 
No other interests declared
Advice given by governors at this school is incidental to their professional expertise and is not being given in their professional capacity.

14-15/6.5 Minutes of last meeting held on 17th May 2015

Kristine said that 14-15/5.4 should read Ladysmith Junior School

14-15/6.6 Matters Arising

· Vanessa asked about ear thermometers. Sarah said this was still outstanding 

· Travel to School Plan. Vanessa said it was 8 years since this had been done and was no longer compulsory. She said there was no longer any funding available and there were still problems in recruiting a school crossing patrol. Vanessa asked if Governors felt a new plan should be looked at. Kristine said she felt it was important as a lot had changed since the last one was produced. It was agreed that a Working Party should be set up to also include the local Police Officer.it was felt that the exiting one should be reviewed. James volunteered to find if there were any policies or guidance available from DCC. (ACTION)
14-15/6.7 Chairs Update

· Register of Business Interests. All Governors to return as soon as possible

· Safeguarding – Differing advice given by LDP Babcock re Keeping Children Safe Part 1. Latest advice is that all Governors should read this document, and sign that they had done so. Vanessa asked all to sign document stating they had read this. DG to forward document to James and Helen to read and sign for. (ACTION)

· Safer Recruitment – Vanessa had attended course. Carol and Lena said they would also attend. Dianne to send details (ACTION)

· Safeguarding – new course offered by Babcock. Refresher course provided by school. Sarah to provide details once date is agreed (ACTION)

· Performance Management. Vanessa asked for volunteers following Greg’s resignation. Kristine said she had done the training and that John had expressed an interest. Lucie said she would be interested. Peter said he had done the training some years ago. (ACTION)

· New governor training – recently attended by Bex, Lena, Mais and Lucie. All felt it to be very useful

· Recent Bomb Scare- Vanessa thanked Sarah for her response to this. She said that the Evacuation Plan should be reviewed.. Sarah said it would be reviewed by Resources in October. (ACTION) Kristine said that it was usual for the Police to take control and coordinate such incidents, but we should still look at our plans should immediate action be required.

· Vanessa said Roy and Sarah had asked for an amendment to the term dates for the Summer term in 2016/17. This was agreed

· Website – Vanessa said a meeting had been held with the website manager. She said that Roy and Sarah had asked for more access to the Governors section.

· Dates of meetings for 2015/16 – previously circulated. All meetings to be on Thursdays. Vanessa proposed starting the meetings earlier. Jamie said he would prefer an earlier start as this would be beneficial when asking staff to give presentations as happened tonight. Some Governors said that they might find an earlier start difficult because of child care arrangements.  It was suggested that the After School club could be used. Sarah suggested that the earlier start of 5p.m. should be trialled for one term and then reviewed. This was agreed.

· Staffing – Two new teachers appointed before half term to replace Mr Davies and Mrs Bleakley.  Another to be appointed to replace Mrs Keeping. Replacement also appointed for Mrs Liu, Admin, to start in September.

· Code of Conduct – Vanessa reminded Governors who were also parents that if approached by other parents who wished to complain, etc., that they should contact the HT in the first instance, and that decisions were taken collectively.

· Vanessa welcomed Roy back and congratulated him on his work at Ladysmith Junior School. She also thanked Jamie and Claire for their work in his absence. Jamie thanked Governors for giving him the opportunity to act as HT.   
14-15/ 6.8 Headteachers Report

· Academic Standards

Key Stage 1 Summary of attainment (at L3 only, a key indicator)

Reading: similar to previous years, above national

Writing: dip, probably just ‘at’ the national level

Maths: slightly lower than last year but just above the national

Science: an increase on last year, above the national

Key Stage 2 (Officially End of Key Stage 2 results are available from July 7th 2015)

Teacher Assessment shows:

Attainment: Reading 87%
Writing 87%
Maths 88%
These are slightly lower than in previous years, reasons for this include a lower attaining cohort on entry from Key Stage 1, larger class sizes, 2 new teachers to the year group, several complex SEN children and Safeguarding concerns. We do not have as many level 5s as previously again this is reflective of a lower entry point. We have a confirmed level 6 writer, 2 were entered.

Progress: Reading 92%

Writing 98%
Maths 92%
These are broadly the same as last year and are well above the floor targets of 85%

There are not as many 3 levels of progress; it is harder to go from a Level 1 to Level 4 than Level 2 to Level 5. We had two children making 4 levels progress in Maths. 

· Federation Improvement Plan

FLT have started working on this in earnest. The key aspects of the plan will be as follows;

· Leadership Development and building a local network

· Assessment re: the new curriculum

· Teaching and Learning re: the new curriculum (teaching strategies/year end expectations)

· Induction of new staff

· Professional Development and training of all staff

· Increasing parental engagement
· Transition

Sampling Day on July 2nd was a fantastic day as all children became a year older for the day, visited new teachers, classrooms and even schools

Federation Assembly and Playtime

FIT team had drawn up a Transition Plan that is worked through over a number of weeks

Handover of all information for SEN, PPG, EAL children

Additional visits, transition books for some

New Year 3 spent an extra afternoon in their new classrooms this year, Year 3 went back to visit their previous teachers

Key stakeholders all in communication

This doesn’t just happen, a lot of thought and work goes into it

· Induction

Over 130 children and families have been introduced to the school this past half term

Nursery: Changes this year – induction in groups of 3-4 children led by both Nursery teachers to ensure consistency and high quality information exchange for the 40+ children.

Foundation Stage: 90 parents attended 4 afternoon sessions in the classroom, change this year – staggered final session in their home class with parents enjoying refreshments and meeting each other. Smoothly organized and run from office to child.

Impact: budget, teacher time, whole school spaces, created a busy end to the school year for staff. This year’s evaluations will shape the next induction 2015-16.

· Safeguarding

Ongoing work in this area re statutory duties

Ongoing work with vulnerable families

Jane Lake (DCC Safeguarding Officer) to join the Inclusion Team meeting next week to answer a range of questions from the IT 

· Supporting Families

Weekly newsletter focus this half term on somewhere ‘free’ to visit in Exeter over the holdiays 

1. Mincinglake/Adventure playground

2. Exeter City/Toy Libraries

3. RAMM/Northernhay Gardens

4. JLC/Hamlin Lane Playing Fields
The Quay/Cricklepit Mill ( Devon Wildlife Trust HQ), St Thomas Pleasure Park, University Grounds, Local offers e.g. Cinema for £1 mornings + DCC information to come

Resulting in a booklet for all children to take home

IT pro-active in supporting vulnerable families to cater for forthcoming 6 weeks

14-15/6.9 Committee Reports

(i) Teaching and Learning 

No questions at present
(ii) Resources – 

no questions at present

14-15/6.10 Finance Report 

Carol said she was working on a revised report to take into account staffing changes. This would be circulated shortly. (ACTION)
She said she had obtained a grant to upgrade IT, including new ipads.

14-15/6.11 School Improvement Plan

Already covered in HT Report. Kristine suggested parents be asked if there were any areas they considered needed to be reviewed. Roy said that Parent View on the OFSTED website now included a comments box which parents could use to give opinions.

14-15/6.12 Safeguarding 

Vanessa said that on the Safer Recruitment course they had been advised that staff should declare gifts that they received. She said there was no policy at present. James said he would check if DCC had any policies that covered this (ACTION)

Vanessa said that the trainer had also advised that staff should not be bringing personal electronic devices into school. Roy said that it was not possible for staff to access the school system except from authorised machines in school.

14-15/6.13 Policies for Approval

Policies for approval

(i) Assessment Policy

(ii) Whistleblowing

 (iii)Confidentiality

(iii)  Complaints

(iv)  Governor Expenses

(v) Governors code of conduct

(vi)  Fixed Term Appointments

These had all been reviewed and approved by the relevant committee. 
They were proposed for approval by FGB by Vanessa and seconded by Kristine. All were approved

14-15/6.14 Dates of next meetings

Date of next meetings

FGB 
1st October at SHJS
Resources  Followed by Pay Committee 5th November at SHINS
T & L 
12th November at SHINS
All at 5pm 
ACTIONS
· Carol to circulate revised Finance Report –circulated on 17th July
· James to find if there were any policies or guidance relating to Travel to School plans available from DCC. 
· Dianne to forward document re Safeguarding to James and Helen to read and sign for. 
· Safer Recruitment –  Dianne to send details of courses to ~Lena and Carol
· Safeguarding – Sarah to provide details of Safeguarding course in School once date is agreed 

· Performance Management. Dianne to forward details of Performance Management for Headteachers to John  and Lucie
· Evacuation Plan to be reviewed by Resources Committee in Autumn term
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